
 

 

 

 
STANDARDS COMMITTEE 

 
9.30 AM - FRIDAY, 10 MARCH 2017 

 
COMMITTEE ROOM 3 - PORT TALBOT CIVIC CENTRE 

 

 
 
 PART 1 

 
1.  To receive any declarations of interest from Members   

 
2.  To receive the minutes of the previous meeting held on 18 

November, 2017  (Pages 3 - 4) 
 

 To receive the report of the Head of Legal Services and 
Monitoring Officer 
 

3.  Reforming Local Government - Resilient and Renewed, Welsh 
Government White Paper  (Pages 5 - 8) 
 

4.  Member Induction and the Standards Committee  (Pages 9 - 12) 
 

5.  Any urgent items at the discretion of the Chairman pursuant to 
Section 100B(4)(b) of the Local Government Act 1972   
 

 
S.Phillips 

Chief Executive 
 

Civic Centre 
Port Talbot 3 March, 2017 
 
 

AGENDA 



Committee Membership:  
 
Chairperson: G.T.Pullen 

 
Vice 
Chairperson: 
 

Mrs J.E.Howells 
 

Independent 
Members: 
 

C.L.Jones and  Mrs.B.Richards 
 

NPTBC 
Members: 
 

D.Keogh and A.L.Thomas 
 

Community 
Cttee Member:  
 

 
Community Councillor Mrs S.Davies 

Substitutes 
 

 

NPTCBC: 
 

M.Crowley 
 

Community 
Cttee Member: 
 

Mrs M.Gunter 
 

 
 
Notes:  (a) The Quorum for the Standards Committee is at least three 

Members including the Chairman (or in absence Vice Chairman). 
At least half the Members present (including the Chair) must be 
Independent Members. (e.g. if only two Independent Members 
attend, there must only be two other Members of the Committee 
present.) 

 
 (b) In view of the above, can all Members please inform the Monitoring 

Officer as soon as possible, if there is a problem with attendance. 
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181116 

STANDARDS COMMITTEE 
 

(Committee Room 3 - Port Talbot Civic Centre) 
 

Members Present:  18 November, 2016 
 
Chairperson: 
 

Mrs J.E.Howells 
 

Independent 
Members: 
 

C.L.Jones and Mrs.B.Richards 

NPTBC Member: 
 

Councillor D.Keogh 

Community 
committee Member: 
 

Town/Community Councillor Mrs S.Davies  
 

Officers In 
Attendance: 
 

D.Michael and Mrs.T.Davies 
 

Apology: G.T.Pullen 
 

 

 
1. MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING HELD ON 27 OCTOBER, 

2016  
(Mr D.Michael withdrew from the meeting for this item only) 
 
RESOLVED: that the Minutes of the previous meeting held on the 

17 October, 2016, be confirmed as a correct record. 
 
 

2. GRANT OF DISPENSATION  
(Mr D.Michael re-joined the meeting at this point) 
 
Members received a request from Councillor Carol Clement-Williams 
for the grant of dispensation under Section 81(4) of the Local 
Government Act 2000, to speak and vote on issues relating to the 
business of Neath Port Talbot County Borough Council, including 
relevant personnel matters, as her niece works at the Hillside Secure 
Unit, Neath. 
 
RESOLVED: That the application for dispensation from Councillor 

Clement-Williams be approved in the circumstances 
set out in Regulation 2 (d) of the Standards 
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181116 

Committee (Grant of Dispensations) (Wales) 
Regulations 2001 in the standard form as set out in 
Paragraph 11 to speak and vote, and that the 
dispensation runs to the Standards Committee 
which follows the Annual Meeting 2017. 

 
 

3. PUBLIC SERVICES OMBUDSMAN FOR WALES ANNUAL 
LETTER AND REPORT 2015-16  
 
Members were advised of the Ombudsman’s Annual Letter and the 
publication of his Annual Report. 
 
RESOLVED: that the report be noted. 
 
 

4. PUBLIC SERVICES OMBUDSMAN FOR WALES CODE OF 
CONDUCT CASEBOOK  
 
Members noted the recent decisions of Standards Committee’s as 
reported by the Public Services Ombudsman for Wales. 
 
RESOLVED: that the report be noted. 

 
 
 
 
 

CHAIRPERSON 
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NEATH PORT TALBOT COUNTY BOROUGH COUNCIL 

 

STANDARDS COMMITTEE  

10 MARCH 2017 

Report of the Head of Legal Services – David Michael  

 

Matter for Decision 
 

Wards Affected:  

All 

Reforming Local Government: Resilient and Renewed 
Welsh Government White Paper 

Purpose of the Report  

1. To provide Members of the Standards Committee with information in 
relation to proposals affecting Standards Committees. 

Background  

2. On 31st January 2017 the Welsh Government issued a White Paper 
entitled "Reforming Local Government: Resilient and Renewed".  The 
closing date for responses to the White Paper is 11th April 2017. 

3. The White Paper confirms that the Welsh Government is no longer 
pursuing wholesale compulsory amalgamation of Local Authorities.  
Rather it is looking at alternative methods of collaborative working.  
Those proposals will be reported to the various Local Authorities in 
Wales during the consultation period.  Those general proposals do 
not concern the Standards Committee directly.  However, there are 
some proposals in the White Paper which do affect the Standards 
regime generally and Standards Committees in particular.  To a 
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certain extent, the proposals in the White Paper restate earlier 
proposals found in a previous draft Local Government Bill. 

4. At paragraph 4.2.3 the White paper indicates:- 

"As previously proposed, we will place a new duty on leaders of 
political groups to promote good standards of good conduct by their 
Members and to co-operate with Standards Committees in exercising 
their functions.  Where appropriate, Standards Committees will hear 
cases of alleged failure by Members to perform prescribed 
performance duties, as well as breaches of the Member Code of 
Conduct" 

5. Paragraph 5.2.6 goes on to state:- 

"new duties for leaders of political groups to ensure high standards of 
conduct amongst their Members will add to a package designed to 
make life as a Councillor more attractive and to encourage a more 
diverse range of people to consider involvement in the future." 

6. There are a number of issues here which I will deal with in turn.  
Members come into Local Government from varied backgrounds and 
have different experience of politics up to that point.  Some Members 
will have participated in vigorous political debate over the years and 
others will have come from a background of work in the communities 
perhaps participating in voluntary organisations.  Some Members will 
come in with no experience of public life at all.  It is quite clear that all 
Members should, as far as possible, feel comfortable with standards 
of conduct in their Authority.  The Standards regime is there to 
establish and enforce a common standard of behaviour.  It is not 
clear how these proposals would relate to that objective.   

7. The White Paper again suggests that the Standards Committee have 
a general role in enforcement rather than concentrate solely on its 
current job of enforcing the standards regime.  There is a danger that 
this could be used to air political differences or that the Standards 
Committee be drawn into complaints about a Member failing to 
answer an email or arrange constituency surgeries. 

8. Also, it is not clear what role a party group leader would have in 
relation to standards.  Internal party rules are a matter for the party 
itself either locally or nationally.  When it comes to appointment of 
Cabinet Members that is not always a matter for the Leader; that 
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depends on the Council's Constitution.  Again, the Council Leader 
has no formal legal role in putting forward Members to serve on 
particular bodies.  More thought needs to be given to this. 

9. I now turn to a separate issue.  The White Paper proposes that if a 
Member receives a sanction from a Standards Committee that will 
open the door to a bye-election if a petition is put forward securing 
the signatures of at least one fifth of the local electorate. 

10. One can look at the proposal as strengthening the role of the 
Standards Committee.  However, I would have thought that it could 
mean that the decisions of the Standards Committee could attract 
undesirable political prominence.  If the Welsh Government was 
determined to go down this road, I would have thought that the bye-
election petition procedure should be confined to cases either dealt 
with by the Adjudication Panel for Wales or where a Standards 
Committee has decided to suspend for a period.  As it stands, the 
bye-election petition procedure could be triggered by a simple 
decision to censure a Member. 

11. Members are invited to consider whether they wish to make 
representations to the Welsh Government on these proposals. 

Financial Impact  

12. There are no financial impacts associated with this report. 

Equality Impact Assessment  

13. This report is not subject to an Equality Impact Assessment.  

Workforce Impacts 

14. There are no workforce impacts associated with this report. 

Legal Impacts 

15. The legal consequences of the proposal are explained in the report. 

Risk Management 

16. This is not relevant. 
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Consultation 

17. There is no requirement under the Constitution for external 
consultation on this item. 

Recommendation 

18. That Members consider whether they wish to make representations 
to the Welsh Government in response to the White Paper and that 
the Head of Legal Services as Monitoring Officer be delegated the 
power to formulate a response. 

Reason for Proposed Decision  

19. In order that Standards Committee may make representations on the 
proposal. 

Implementation of Decision 

20. Does not apply. 

Appendices  

21. None 

List of Background Papers 

22. Welsh Government White Paper Reforming Local Government: 
Resilient and Renewed  

Officer Contact 

Mr. D. Michael, Head of Legal Services and Monitoring Officer  

Tel. No. 763368  E-mail d.michael@npt.gov.uk 

Page 8

mailto:d.michael@npt.gov.uk


NEATH PORT TALBOT COUNTY BOROUGH COUNCIL 

 

STANDARDS COMMITTEE  

10 MARCH 2017 

Report of the Head of Legal Services – David Michael  

 

Matter for Monitoring 
 

Wards Affected:  

All 

Member Induction and the Standards Committee 

Purpose of the Report  

1. To advise Members of arrangements in relation to the induction of 
new Members following the election in May 2017 and future 
recruitment of Standards Committee members. 

Background  

2. The County Borough Council is up for election in May 2017 and 
arrangements are being put in place for the induction of new 
Members following that election.  Together with the Head of 
Democratic Services I have placed in the induction programme 
courses on the Code of Conduct, Committee Procedures and other 
matters.   

3. The Welsh Local Government Association has produced a standard 
presentation on the Code of Conduct which I would propose to use.  I 
shall also undertake some training for the Standards Committee itself 
early in the life of the new Authority.  I envisage that I will be called 
upon to make some arrangements for Code of Conduct training for 
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Town and Community Councils which I will have to programme for 
the Summer. 

4. I will circulate to Members a link to the WLGA training module. 

5. I will have to give some thought to the future recruitment of Standards 
Committee Members in the life of the new Authority and will address 
this with Members at the meeting. 

Financial Impact  

6. Any training will be carried out in-house 

Equality Impact Assessment  

7. This report is not subject to an Equality Impact Assessment.  

Workforce Impacts 

8. There are no workforce impacts associated with this report. 

Legal Impacts 

9. The training is intended to advise Members of the legal effects of the 
Code of Conduct  

Risk Management 

10. This is not relevant. 

Consultation 

11. There is no requirement under the Constitution for external 
consultation on this item. 

Recommendation 

12. This report is for monitoring only 

Reason for Proposed Decision  

13. This is a matter for monitoring only. 
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Implementation of Decision 

14. Does not apply. 

Appendices  

15. None 

List of Background Papers 

16. None  

Officer Contact 

Mr. D. Michael, Head of Legal Services and Monitoring Officer  

Tel. No. 763368  E-mail d.michael@npt.gov.uk 
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